Minutes of North Davis Meadows County Service Area Advisory Committee 
November 16,2021
7:00pm-8:32pm

Meeting Attendees include: Advisory Committee members Kathy Greenhalgh, Francisca Johnson, and Thomas Stevenson, Supervisor Don Saylor, Deputy to the Supervisor- Tara Thronson, Community Services Analyst Kimberly Villa, Interim Chief Financial Officer Tom Haynes, Alan Mitchell and Nellie Sparks

 The meeting, which was held using Zoom, was called to order by Chairperson Kathy Greenhalgh at 7:03pm.

1.  Thomas Stevenson moved and Francisca Johnson seconded that the agenda be approved. The motion pass unanimously. 

2.  Thomas Stevenson moved and Francisca Johnson seconded that the minutes from May 25,2021 be approved. The motion passed unanimously.  

3. Update from Supervisor Saylor’s Office- Supervisor Saylor gave an update on Covid-19 and the American Rescue Plan funding and allocation. The County has received 43 million dollars in relief funds, of which half is in hand and the remainder will come in May. The Board of Supervisors have identified priority projects that will make transformational investments. The Supervisor also noted that redistricting is currently occurring. 

4.  Introduce and Action on AB361 Kimberly shared that AB361 allows for teleconferencing to continue for meetings, as long as the public can participate. For internet based meetings to continue, Covid -19 has to be in a state of emergency and local officials have to declare that there are eminent health risks. Dr. Sisson of Yolo County recommends meetings continue remotely, when possible. Thomas Stevenson moved and Francisca Johnson seconded that the NDM CSA continue to meet remotely. The motion passed unanimously.  

5.  Discussion and Update on County Loans- Tom Haynes shared that at the May, 2021 CSA meeting, it was recommended that the sewer loan and 2019 water loan be repaid. The sewer loan was repaid but the committee wanted additional options for repayment of the water loan. A packet of information regarding the loans, payoff options and an opinion letter from County Counsel was shared prior to the meeting. The payoff options were reviewed. County staff recommended paying off the loan now with existing collected water fees. Payoff of the loan at the current time helps to position the CSA in moving forward with applying for SRF funding for the water project. Neighbor Bonnie Wolstoncroft expressed concern about using funds from the Prop 218 for a water project to pay off the loan. County Counsel has said that all of the expenses are related to provision of water service and that the loan repayment is appropriate. Michael Wilkes shared that he would like to see more time to review the options to see which is most prudent. The current due date for the loan is June 2022. Francisca asked if the outstanding loan would impact the application for the water project. Repayment of the loan can help with SRF loan application as the CSA will not be viewed as operating in a deficit. 
The presentation from Alan Mitchell was listened to prior to the advisory committee making a recommendation on loan repayment as there was new information regarding SRF grant funding.  Following his update, Kathy shared that the County had requested a recommendation from the advisory committee regarding loan repayment. Kathy shared that she reached out to committee member Tera Pitman who was unable to attend the meeting. Tera shared that she recommended waiting to repay the loan.  The three advisory committee member present at the meeting were unanimous in recommending that the loan be paid now. Supervisor Saylor asked for a motion/vote to be made. Bonnie Wolstoncroft objected as an action item regarding this was not in the agenda. Kathy said that the County had requested a recommendation only, so it was not considered to be an action item. Thomas Stevenson moved and Francisca Johnson seconded that the $275,000 water loan be repaid now. The motion passed unanimously. 

6.  Update on Litigation and Water Project-  Kimberly shared that the water project litigation has concluded in favor of the County. Staff has restarted the project. Nellie Sparks from Ponticello shared that grant funds are available for up to $60,000 per connection or 75% of the project cost. Funds are on a first come first served basis. Timing is pertinent, as the funds will go away at the end of the fiscal year (June 30,2022). The SRF loan process is being reactivated as the application was put on hold. There are a few items to be updated. The County needs to work with the City of Davis on new requirements since 2018. Francisca Johnson questioned if it is feasible to have construction started by the end of June, as required for grant funding. Alan Mitchell discussed a timeline which starts with an RFP for construction management in January. Alan estimates that the project costs have increased 15- 16 % from $4.3 million to $5 million. Kimberly Villa and Nellie Sparks are working on the SRF loan. In 2021, when the loan was reactivated a SRF representative alerted Kimberly that NDM is now able to be considered for grant funding. Previously, grants from the state were only for disadvantaged communities. Bonnie Wolstoncroft asked how the bid process timing aligns with the State Water Board review of the loan and grant. Joe Connolly asked who on the advisory committee would be making sure everything happens in a timely manner. Kathy and Francisca will resume being on the water subcommittee. 
Action- Ponticello will share the timeline for the project. 
Action- Ponticello will ask the SRF loan representative if we need to specifically ask for the grant or if they will automatically evaluate us for it. 

7.  Update on Quarterly Financial Report- Kimberly reviewed the financial report.

8. Landscaping and Stormwater Update- Francisca shared that a new landscape company, Bright View, started on September 15th. Identifying the location of all of the controllers has been difficult. Kimberly shared that Yolo Flood Control sprayed weed suppressant, mowed Parcel G and cleaned the west buffer. There still is outstanding work. Thomas Stevenson expressed concern about debris in the cement culvert and the broken fencing in the well area. 

9. [bookmark: _GoBack]Public Comment- Michael Wilkes expressed concern about low lying branches on the portion of the bike path that runs along Road 29. He also is concerned about people not stopping at stop signs on Fairway Drive. Supervisor Saylor’s office will speak with the Sheriff’s office regarding this issue. Kimberly will get information about speed bumps and talk to the golf course operator. Michael and Joe Connolly will also contact the golf course operator. It is felt that the offenders are primarily golfers and golf course workers. Kathy reported that Joe and Mary Connolly have volunteered to contact new neighbors in NDM 1. A NDM 2 new neighbor contact person is still needed, as well as a CSA advisory committee member. Bonnie expressed her thanks that the packet of documents was available to review prior to the meeting. 

10. Adjournment- The meeting was adjourned at 8:32pm by Kathy Greenhalgh. The schedule for 2022 meetings has not yet been determined. 



Respectfully submitted by Kathy Greenhalgh












